

Standing Committee on Access to Information, Privacy and Ethics

ETHI
● NUMBER 015
● 1st SESSION
● 41st PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Thursday, December 1, 2011

Chair

Ms. Jean Crowder

Standing Committee on Access to Information, Privacy and Ethics

Thursday, December 1, 2011

● (0845)

[English]

The Chair (Ms. Jean Crowder (Nanaimo—Cowichan, NDP)): The business at hand today is to deal with the witness list on the statutory review of the Lobbying Act.

As a point of information, we had agreed we would try to get the privacy commissioner in next week to deal with the report, and then the lobbying commissioner, and neither is available next week.

I have spoken to Mr. Boulerice and Mr. Del Mastro, and Mr. Del Mastro felt we should hold off on scheduling anybody for next week until we had the meeting today. His preference on the Lobbying Act is that we hear from the lobbying commissioner first, to set the framework for the lobbying study. At this point she's scheduled for Tuesday, December 13. We can make a decision today about what we want to do next week.

I believe the clerk has circulated the list of witnesses that had been proposed.

A voice: In the last Parliament.

The Chair: Sorry, in the last Parliament.

And you have not received any others.

These are the witnesses who were proposed in the last Parliament for the study that commenced in March. In my view, we need to decide on the witness list today, the length of the study, and provide some direction to the analysts and the clerk around scheduling.

I'm at your mercy.

Ms. Davidson.

Mrs. Patricia Davidson (Sarnia—Lambton, CPC): Do you have another list of those witnesses? I don't seem to have one.

Thank you.

The Chair: To reconfirm, this was the list that was submitted in March, in the last Parliament, when the study was commenced. We haven't received any other names since Tuesday.

Monsieur Dusseault.

[Translation]

Mr. Pierre-Luc Dusseault (Sherbrooke, NDP): Is it possible to add names to the list at this time?

[English]

The Chair: At this point there is no list. To be clear, the list you've got before you is the list of witnesses from the previous study.

We have received no names for the current study. This was a bit of guidance for you about who had been requested to appear before the committee when the study was commenced back in March.

This is just for your reference, and we are now looking for names you would like to see called as witnesses.

Monsieur Dusseault.

[Translation]

Mr. Pierre-Luc Dusseault: We have 10 names to add to the list. Should I list them off right now one by one?

They are not all new names. Some are the same.

[English

The Chair: Since we didn't actually receive a list of witnesses today, it's going to be difficult to make a final decision.

What I would propose is that you need to make a decision as a committee about how you're going to approach this study and then talk about who the witnesses might be. We could then have the list of witnesses submitted and meet on Tuesday to finalize the list.

Just as a point of information, I understand this committee does not operate with a subcommittee to look at developing the agenda. Is that correct?

A voice: That's right.

The Chair: Okay.

Monsieur Dusseault, I think we need to talk about whether you want to proceed as the study was the last time around or you want to proceed in a different fashion. It was a broad umbrella study—you know, a 30,000-foot study—rather than getting into individual lobby groups and what not.

I think that's what you need to decide before we talk about the witnesses that were proposed.

As the clerk points out, it's also helpful to determine how many meetings you want to spend on the study, because that helps to shape how many witnesses you want to call.

Mr. Del Mastro.

• (0850)

Mr. Dean Del Mastro (Peterborough, CPC): Thank you, Madam Chairman.

With respect to witnesses, we're not prepared to submit our formal witness list at this point. We do have some witnesses in mind, and we have some others we're considering.

What I would like to propose is that we agree to submit a witness list by five o'clock tomorrow. We could then finalize that next week, as a committee. I think that's more reasonable. The list that's been suggested by the previous committee is certainly helpful. We'll have a look at that and consider it and move forward that way.

I would suggest, and this is open to other members for comment, that no more than eight meetings would probably be sufficient. I've had a brief look over the lay of the land with respect to the Lobbying Act, and I think we could probably complete a review in that much time.

The Chair: Mr. Del Mastro, I have a point of clarification and a couple of things about that.

In terms of the scope of the study, when you're talking about eight meetings, are you still proposing that it's sort of that high-level overview of the Lobbying Act?

I should add another piece of information. The proposal, when the lobbying commissioner comes before us on Tuesday, December 13, is that she would provide an overview of the Lobbying Act, and then she would provide another piece of material, both on the investigation process—because that was something the committee raised previously—and recommendations for changes to the Lobbying Act. So it would be a fairly extensive meeting with the lobbying commissioner, because I think Mrs. Davidson is the only person who was on the previous committee.

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: I was going to recommend, for the benefit of committee members, if the committee so chooses, that officials from Treasury Board could be here next week to provide an in camera tutorial to members, just to give them an introduction to the Lobbying Act and to answer any specific questions they have about the Lobbying Act. But, really, it would be just a very basic introduction to what the Lobbying Act is, what it does, who it impacts on, and what the requirements of it are. If members are interested, my understanding is that they would be available to come in Tuesday or Thursday to give a very general, brief overview, so that we might be better prepared for the lobbying commissioner's appearance. But that's entirely up to members of the committee, if they feel they would like that.

The Chair: Before I come to that, I have a couple of points of clarification.

Mr. Del Mastro, just to be clear, you're proposing that the lobbying commissioner's staff come in next week in one of our meetings?

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: Treasury Board.

The Chair: Treasury Board. I'm sorry, I missed that piece. Treasury Board, to provide an overview for members on either Tuesday or Thursday next week.

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: Right, just to foster the background knowledge of members, if they want. It's not something that I'm suggesting members have to have. It's elective. If people would like that, then I believe that if the clerk sought it, he would find that they'd be available for that. If it's not the will of the members of the

committee, then we can proceed by starting this study with the lobbying commissioner.

The Chair: Okay.

The second point of clarification for me is the eight meetings you're proposing. Are you suggesting that those eight meetings include both the presentation of the lobbying commissioner and the final meeting, where we would be providing instructions to the analysts?

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: Yes.

The Chair: Okay.

The clerk has pointed out that in the normal course of events Treasury Board would likely be called as a witness, and would likely have recommendations. So if they were to come next week, it sounds like it might be worthwhile to have it as a formal meeting, so that they could provide an overview, plus provide their list of recommendations, rather than calling them back at another point in time.

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: Okay. That's not really the purpose of this. This would be simply to provide background to members.

The Chair: Okay.

(0855)

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: If you'd like to recall them as a witness to provide recommendations, you can do that as well.

The Chair: Okay.

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: But this would just be a very informal briefing—not as a witness, but a briefing—about the background of the Lobbying Act, what its implications are, and what it's all about. So it would be a briefing provided to members just to prepare them to go into the study.

The Chair: Just to be really clear, what we would actually then have is not really a formal committee meeting, we would have an in camera briefing from Treasury Board.

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: In camera briefing, yes.

The Chair: Great, thank you.

Mr. Angus.

Mr. Charlie Angus (Timmins—James Bay, NDP): I have a couple of things.

We were under the understanding we had to have our witness list together for today, so we have one. I prefer, for developing witness lists, that we actually have a time when the witness list is handed around to all committee members, so that nobody ever feels they're being jumped at the last minute. We could read off our list and you might be asking, "Why? Who? What?"

I don't think it gives people adequate preparation, so I support Mr. Del Mastro. Let's put in our witness list, and then we can pass it around. We might have common witnesses. It gives us all a better understanding in preparation to go in and choose the witnesses.

I don't know what my colleagues think about the eight sessions for this. They might have differing views. I'm inclined towards an initial agreement. I don't know if that's—

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: That would be great.

Mr. Charlie Angus: If we find that we need to expand, I prefer that.

I'm uncomfortable about charting out now whether we're doing 50,000 feet or ground at this point. Whenever you get into a study, you need to see where you're going. We need to start out high, I think, because we need to see what the general lay of the land is, and whether there are lessons to be learned, and then we will go into the Lobbying Act. So I would be worried about prescribing it.

My question to Mr. Del Mastro is about this briefing in camera. I'm concerned about it, because if we're briefed about background and then we're doing our work at committee, if we've been told something in camera, then inadvertently we might end up damaging the committee because we say something based on what we were told. I just want to understand why he thinks it would be better to do in camera, rather than just do a briefing.

The Chair: Before I go to Mr. Del Mastro, there's a point of clarification for Mr. Angus. The proposal is that people would submit their names by 5 p.m. on Friday. We would then circulate those names to everybody and on Tuesday we would come back together and have an agreement.

Mr. Charlie Angus: Yes. I totally agree with that. I think that's a good way to do business.

The Chair: So before I go to Mr. Trudeau, Mr. Del Mastro.

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: The thinking on this is that it would just be a very free forum for members. Rather than it being a formal committee meeting, it would be a free forum for people if they have questions, if they're not sure of something. I want people to be free to ask whatever questions they want without being concerned as to whether or not there's going to be a story written on it tomorrow about your lack of understanding of the Lobbying Act when we're really just getting into it.

Mr. Charlie Angus: [Inaudible—Editor].

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: I'd like it to be a platform whereby people feel free to ask any questions they've got. As I said, we can bring these folks back later as formal witnesses to the committee, to provide recommendations or what have you, but I think initially it would be good for members just to get a good understanding, or at least an introductory understanding, of what the Lobbying Act is, to provide some background, that's all.

The Chair: If I could, Mr. Del Mastro, that's a fairly common occurrence. This is not really a committee meeting. It's more a briefing for members who are interested, so it's different. It's not like having people come as witnesses.

Mr. Trudeau. Welcome to the committee.

Mr. Justin Trudeau (Papineau, Lib.): Thank you.

I just want to support what the general consensus is. I think it makes sense not to define too much what the study is going to be, what level it will be at. We should allow that to flow a little with a certain amount of flexibility to pursue avenues of interest or inquiry that are perhaps brought in by witnesses at one point, or specifically by the information commissioner.

I'm not opposed, but I'm a little wary of the idea of a briefing by the same people who we're going to be asking to testify possibly and challenge as witnesses. It's not necessarily a terrible thing, but if we're having them first as teachers and then we're having them as people we're perhaps cross-examining a week later or two weeks later, I think we need to be mindful of the dynamics we set up. Perhaps it does help to have it in camera, or perhaps it is counterproductive to have it in camera. We could discuss this a little further, that detail, on Tuesday. But certainly having them in on Thursday to give us all a grounding.... If I'm still here next week I'm going to want to have a little more knowledge on it, and I'm sure some others won't mind.

So I'm supportive of that, as long as the plan of eight meetings is potentially expandable as a duration. That's important, because we don't yet know what sort of scope or details we're going to be studying. But I'm supportive.

• (0900

The Chair: Ms. Davidson.

Mrs. Patricia Davidson: Yes, thanks.

I'd like to ask the clerk something. This is the statutory five-year review that we are obligated to undertake. That's what we're going into right now. So are there any parameters that are in place from the letter that is requesting us to do it? I can't recall what was in that letter.

The Clerk of the Committee (Mr. Chad Mariage): Thank you.

Madam Chair, I'll defer to my analyst colleagues on that question. In the act it's pretty vague, but I'll let them answer.

Mrs. Dara Lithwick (Committee Researcher): In terms of the reference for the review, the order of reference itself.... I'm just opening it up right now. The order of reference itself does not specify any aspects of the act to focus on. It's just that by unanimous consent it was ordered that the Standing Committee on Access to Information, Privacy, and Ethics be the committee designated for the purposes of subsection 14.1(1) of the act, which is the statutory review portion. So it's as open or closed as members wish.

The Chair: Thank you.

Are there any other speakers?

Monsieur Dusseault?

[Translation]

Mr. Pierre-Luc Dusseault: I would just like to add one thing. If we plan to have eight meetings, it would be a good idea to allow for the possibility of additional meetings if necessary. Say, for instance, we realize that certain things in the legislation need to be amended or that a more thorough study is called for, we need to be able to hold 10 or 12 meetings, as the case may be, instead of 8.

Furthermore, I have a problem with the idea of going in camera when we meet with the commissioner and the Treasury Board officials. I think there is going to be some repetition. I am having a hard time seeing the difference between the in camera briefing in preparation for the study and the questioning of the witnesses afterwards. If I have questions to ask in private, I will ask them directly. I don't need an in camera meeting to do it.

[English]

The Chair: With your permission, I would say something about that.

These are not the witnesses who we would call to the committee. It's actually background information. It's not intended to be the place where you would be asking more questions about the statutory review. Particularly for many members who haven't been involved with this committee or with this piece of legislation before, it's intended really to give you the background rather than the detail that would normally be here, and I would suspect it won't be the same people who would come for the briefing. In my experience, it's never the same people who come for the briefing who actually come when they're called as witnesses. So it is intended as an informational piece, as an educational piece, rather than as a witness piece.

Monsieur Dusseault.

[Translation]

Mr. Pierre-Luc Dusseault: Why couldn't the public receive that same background information before we begin our study? [*English*]

The Chair: Often what happens with these briefings is they're not held during committee time. They're often held outside of committee time and members can choose to come or not. They're much more informal, much less structured. They're a way to let committee members really get at the information they need in order to question the witnesses when they come before committee.

It happens to be convenient to hold it within committee time, because we actually don't have a witness. So it's not going to be a formal committee meeting. It's a committee meeting, but it's a different kind of committee meeting.

Mr. Trudeau.

Mr. Justin Trudeau: I just have a question then, perhaps for clarity. It doesn't really matter, because we've indicated the willingness to expand it, but perhaps we could not consider that meeting as being part of the eight meetings we've allocated to that and that would perhaps make it clearer.

The Chair: I would agree with you. I'll just get the clerk to talk to the eight meetings piece.

The Clerk: Thank you, Madam Chair.

The suggestion to identify a certain number of meetings is really just an administrative exercise for me to know how many days I can play with when I'm looking at the witness list and trying to fit people in

There's no need to formalize eight days. If the committee wants to expand on that eight days, that's fine. It just gives the clerk a starting point in terms of knowing which days I can schedule certain witnesses on if they're not available on one given day.

• (0905)

The Chair: Mr. Del Mastro.

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: Yes, just to the clerk's point, it also gives members some idea as to how many witnesses we should come forward with and what the initial final witness list should look like. That way, if we get to the end of that witness list and we feel there's

more that we need to know, then we can certainly call more witnesses.

I think it's merely to give us all a little guidance to have an understanding of how many witnesses we should be bringing forward. We don't want 200 witnesses for an eight-session study. I think it provides us all a little bit of background.

The Chair: Because I'm new to this committee, I need to ask, does this committee normally accept written briefs for witnesses who can't appear?

Mr. Dean Del Mastro: We can, absolutely.

The Chair: Okay, good.

So I'll just recap where we're at. People will submit their list by five o'clock on Friday. The clerk will put them together and distribute them to all committee members. We will have a meeting on Tuesday to review the witness list and confirm the witnesses; and the clerk will arrange that informal briefing with the Treasury Board officials proposed for Thursday.

Mr. Angus.

Mr. Charlie Angus: Yes, just to clarify so we're very clear, it's not part of the eight meetings. Will it take place here?

I think probably what people are thrown off a bit by on in camera is that we made this decision that we were going to do everything not in camera, so people checking the transcripts might wonder why we're going in camera here.

When I was on the agriculture committee, we would get briefings on WTO talks that weren't part of the normal committee process. That was our work as parliamentarians so we understood what was happening in the trade negotiations. When we were on the heritage committee, we occasionally got briefings separate from ministerial staff

It's not very common, though, that you phone Treasury Board and say you want a briefing on what's going on with lobbying, because it does seem so politically charged. We're in a bit of a different committee here.

I understand the offer of a briefing. Will it take place here, or do we go—

The Chair: The clerk just clarified for me that we actually have to have it as an in camera meeting so that there's no breach of privilege. If it's going to be something outside of the meeting time, that's a different matter. So it will be here or whatever room we're assigned to.

Mr. Carmichael.

Mr. John Carmichael (Don Valley West, CPC): Thank you, Madam Chair.

Just to support the comments, as a new member to the entire process I find the idea of having that briefing helpful to at least build some background so that I'm more productive in the process of evaluating the whole process, or the project. I think that's a good idea, and it sounds to me like we have consensus around the number of meetings, how we scope it, and it sounds pretty loose in terms of everybody getting agreement on getting this job done together.

The Chair: That's great. We have agreement.

The Chair: Okay.

Is there any other business before the committee?

Mr. Charlie Angus: I have my motion, but I'm not ready to talk about it today.

Seeing no other business, the meeting is adjourned.



Canada Post Corporation / Société canadienne des postes

Postage paid

Port payé

Lettermail

Poste-lettre

1782711 Ottawa

If undelivered, return COVER ONLY to: Publishing and Depository Services Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5

En cas de non-livraison, retourner cette COUVERTURE SEULEMENT à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Additional copies may be obtained from: Publishing and Depository Services
Public Works and Government Services Canada
Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5
Telephone: 613-941-5995 or 1-800-635-7943
Fax: 613-954-5779 or 1-800-565-7757
publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca
http://publications.gc.ca

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

On peut obtenir des copies supplémentaires en écrivant à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt

Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5 Téléphone : 613-941-5995 ou 1-800-635-7943

Télécopieur : 613-954-5779 ou 1-800-565-7757 publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca http://publications.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca